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The Commissioner for Human Rights is an independent, non-judicial institution within the Council of Europe,  
mandated to promote awareness of, and respect for, human rights in the 47 member states of the Organisation.  

Elected by the Parliamentary Assembly of the Council of Europe, the present Commissioner, Mr Thomas Hammarberg, took up his function on 1 April 2006 

 

47 member States 

Albania 
Andorra 
Armenia 

Austria 
Azerbaijan 

Belgium 
Bosnia and Herzegovina 

Bulgaria 
Croatia 
Cyprus 

Czech Republic 
Denmark 

Estonia 
Finland 
France 

Georgia 
Germany 

Greece 
Hungary 

Iceland 
Ireland 

Italy 
Latvia 

Liechtenstein 
Lithuania 

Luxembourg 
Malta 

Moldova 
Monaco 

Montenegro 
Netherlands 

Norway 
Poland 

Portugal 
Romania 

Russia 
San Marino 

Serbia 
Slovakia 
Slovenia 

Spain 
Sweden 

Switzerland 
“The former Yugoslav 

Republic of 
Macedonia” 

Turkey 
Ukraine 

United Kingdom 

 

“Transgender persons should have their human rights 
fully respected” says Commissioner Hammarberg 
 
Strasbourg, 29.07.2009 - “Council of Europe member states should do more to stop 
transphobia and discrimination against transgender people.The situation of transgender 
persons has long been ignored and neglected, although the problems they face are very 
real and often specific to this group alone. They experience a high degree of 
discrimination and intolerance in all fields of life, as well as outright violence. 
Transgender persons have been the victims of brutal hate crimes, including murder, in 
some European countries” said the Council of Europe’s Commissioner for Human 
Rights, Thomas Hammarberg, publishing today an expert Issue Paper on “Human rights 
and gender identity.”  
 
The Issue Paper makes the point that agreed international human rights standards, such 
as the right to life, physical integrity and the right to health care, apply equally to all 
people, including transgender persons. Likewise, they have the right to be protected 
against discrimination on the labour market. 
 
The Commissioner's document also describes positive steps which have been taken in 
some countries in order to protect the rights of transgender people. However, 
transphobia as well as genuine ignorance in this area are widespread. The Issue Paper 
recommends that Member states of the Council of Europe take further action to prevent 
discrimination, including through training of health personnel. The Issue Paper also 
maintains that it should not be necessary to undergo sterilisation or other medical 
treatment as a compulsory requirement for a person's gender identity to be recognised. 
 
The Issue Paper on ‘’Human rights and gender identity’’ is launched on 29 July 2009 at 
13.30 in Copenhagen during the World Outgames 2nd International Conference on 
LGBT Human Rights. The Commissioner will be the key note speaker during the final 
plenary session which starts at 15.30. 
 
Press contact in the Commissioner’s Office:  
Mr Stefano Montanari, +33 6 61 14 70 37, stefano.montanari@coe.int  
 

https://wcd.coe.int/ViewDoc.jsp?id=1476365&Site=CommDH&BackColorInternet=FEC65B&BackColorIntranet=FEC65B&BackColorLogged=FFC679
mailto:stefano.montanari@coe.int

